POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 9 JANUARY 2019

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, A Thomson, S Waterston, and D West
 

Attending:
 Cllrs D Alexander and D Milligan, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, J Bernard

                         J Cameron and P Atkinson

Apologies         Cllr J Lay Douglas, A Munro and E Spence,                         
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 12 December 2018 and Matters Arising

2.1
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by DW and seconded by PA.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 9 January 2019.






            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                                431.31                             0.00

Expenditure:        
Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights                          300.00

Poppy Wreaths                                               58.00

Income:   Interest                                              0.05
Total Bank and cash                                       73.36
3.2
Three year funding of £2055 has been awarded and would be paid on 1 April 2019.
4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1     It was noted that Midlothian Council has formally accepted an asset transfer request from Bonnyrigg After School Club in respect of Poltonhall Bowling Green and Pavilion.  A notice would be on display at the site and representations were welcome by 1 February 2019.
4.2
Information was received from Mirabelle Maslin, a member of Midlothian Federation of Community Councils’ Roads and Pavements Pathways subcommittee regarding a discussion she had with Grace Vickers, Chief Executive of Midlothian Council about pothole repairs.  Ricky Moffat had advised that the problem was due to insufficient or defective repairs by utility companies.  The Federation had enquired whether community councils could with the use of a register monitor repairs and report back to the Council.  It was unclear, however, if Community Councils would be able to upload such a register and also how difficult it would be to get contractors to return after a year.    It was agreed that it was a good idea in principle if work was inspected say within one month of work being completed. But more information was needed about how to upload and register the information and the period of time involved.

4.3
It was noted that Midlothian Council was holding resilience meetings at Edinburgh College on 16 January and Penicuik Town Centre on 21 January.  Operations and asset managers from the Council would be in attendance at each of the meetings.  The meetings were open to anyone who wished to attend.
5.      Police Report 

5.1
During the month of December 2018 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 62 recorded crimes reported, of which 27 were solved (43.5% solvency). During this time period, there were 305 calls to Police Scotland. 

5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

On Sunday 2nd December a window was smashed a small single pane window at Luci’s Restaurant in Lasswade. Enquiries could not identify a suspect.

On Tuesday 4th December report of youths being anti-social at the library at Lasswade Centre, Bonnyrigg. Youths challenged by staff and asked to leave.

Friday 7th December disturbance reported at Calderwood Arms, Bonnyrigg. One person arrested and reported for various offences.

On Saturday 8th December disturbance reported on Polton Road West regarding two males fighting. Two persons charged for assault.

On Wednesday 12th December numerous calls received from persons on Auld Coal Drive, Bonnyrigg regarding male trying doors to houses and cars. Male traced and arrested for numerous attempt thefts and attempt theft housebreakings and reported to Procurator Fiscal. 

Thursday 13th December theft housebreaking at property in Hill Head, Bonnyrigg with jewellery items taken. Enquiries still ongoing to trace suspects.

On the 11th January a vehicle was seized for having no insurance and person reported to courts for offence.

On 13th December two vehicles seized for having no insurance and persons reported to courts for offence.

On 14th December Youths causing disturbance at the Co-op store High street Bonnyrigg. Youths traced and warned regarding behaviour.

On 16th December suspect person reported at Gordon Avenue, Bonnyrigg. 

On 17th December Drugs warrant carried out at address in Campview Road, Bonnyrigg. Numerous types of drugs and money located within and person reported to courts for various offences.

On 18th December Disturbance reported to address in Royal Scots Medway, Bonnyrigg with one male arrested for assault and held to appear at court for offence.

On 18th December youths reported as throwing stones at Lasswade centre.  Youths identified and spoken to regarding their behaviour.

On 19th December Drugs warrant carried out at address in Sherwood Court, Bonnyrigg. Drugs and money located within and male reported to courts for various offences.

On 21st December theft of alcohol from Co-op store, Bonnyrigg by youth. Person traced and reported for offence. 

On 21st December report of about 10 youths drinking and playing music on Lothian Street, Bonnyrigg. Officers attended and searched for youths but were unable to locate them.

On 21st December report of Fight on Dundas Street, Bonnyrigg. Officers attended and located suspect who was charged for assault and reported to Procurator Fiscal.

On 29th December 2018 male searched in Eskdale Court and found in possession of Cannabis. Reported to Procurator Fiscal.

On 30th December reports of youths riding motorbike on footpath behind Scollon Avenue, Bonnyrigg. Officers attended but youths had left prior to arrival. Enquiries made to identify riders but unsuccessful.

On 31st December male searched in Park Crescent and found in possession of quantity of controlled tablets. Reported for offences.

On 31st December drugs warrant carried out at property in Royal Scots Place, Bonnyrigg. No controlled substances found.

On 31st December vehicle seized on Eskbank Road for driving without insurance. Driver reported for offence. 

On 31st December shoplifting to Tesco’s, Rosewell Road. Male located shortly after and charged for shoplifting. 
On 31st December reports of numerous youths hanging around outside Tesco Express Rosewell Road, trying to get adults to purchase alcohol for them and being antisocial. CAT team attended but youths left prior to arrival.

Throughout the month of December a festive initiative was conducted where numerous road checks and speed checks were conducted. This resulted in numerous traffic offences being detected and offences reported to the courts. 

Police received numerous calls regarding youths causing a nuisance around the Bonnyrigg area. This is known to be a continuing issue and there is dedicated patrols carried out in response to these from both Community and MCAT officers.

Concerns have previously been raised that the new McDonalds next to Tesco’s in Dalkeith would cause an increase in antisocial behaviour along the old railway line footpath. This appears not to have been the case so far but we will keep an eye out should any issues here arise. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy or Pc Owen Findlay via 101 or email:

Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Owen.Findlay@scotland.pnn.Police.uk
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM reported that budget cuts were worse than expected.  The Council was currently looking at a worse case scenario of £8m and a minimum of £5m.  Hard choices were going to have to be made with current budgets stretched further.  It was suggested that the Scottish Government needed to re-assess Council funding since there had been an unprecedented growth in Midlothian over the past 10 years which was 5% above any other Scottish local authority.  It was noted that £23m cuts in real terms had to be found over the next 5 years.
6.2
It was noted that yet again there had been thefts of alcohol from the Co-op in Bonnyrigg.  The ongoing problem was the layout of the store
.

7.
Any Other Business

7.1
It was reported that there were a few old houses in Polton Village that had a septic tank and the residents had recently noticed a new waste pipe in the river.  The residents now had to empty their tank directly into the river. This was an environmental issue as fishing took place near the affected area and in the summer children played nearby.  There was also the possibility that human waste was going into the river as well household contaminants.  It was agreed to pass on the information to Cllr DM who would speak to SEPA.                                                                                                 Action: FW 

7.2
It was noted that a planning application had been for a movie set at Salter’s Gate at the back of Dalkeith High School.

7.3
There was no further news about a proposed crematorium in Midlothian.

7.4
It was noted that the Co-op had put in a note of interest with the Post Office as a potential site.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 February 2019.
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